Parks & Recreation Council
Deerfield Golf & Tennis Club

507 Thompson Station Road

Newark, DE  19711

Wednesday, May 4, 2011

9:30 a.m.

ATTENDANCE:

Council Members

Ron Mears, Chairperson

John Williams

Clyde Shipman

Ron Whittington


William Craven

Greg Johnson



Ron Breeding

Staff*
Charles Salkin, Director

Esther Knotts

Jim Hall
Greg Abbott



Karen Chabot

Matthew Chesser


Robert Ehemann

Paul Nicholson 


Ray Bivens
*Additional staff members joined the Council meeting for the presentation on Smoking in State Parks and the presentation of the Clyde Shipman Award. 

Visitors

Deborah Brown, American Lung Association

I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Parks Council meeting to order at 9:55 a.m.  Ron 
asked Council members and staff to introduce themselves. 

II.
Presentation on Smoking in State Parks

Paul Nicholson handed out a proposal – “Tobacco Free Delaware State Parks.”  Paul referenced Division Policy D-66 regarding tobacco restrictions in public assembly areas; i.e., Baynard Stadium, amphitheaters. Prior to the Council meeting Paul had met with Deborah Brown, President and CEO of the American Lung Association for the mid Atlantic and Cheryl Heiks regarding trends throughout the country.  Trend seems to be banning tobacco products in parks and public places. About 1900 municipalities across the country have taken on the challenge of becoming tobacco free.  The Operations, Maintenance and Programming section is proposing voluntary tobacco-free areas in the parks to improve the environment for the public.  
Suggested signage: “NOTICE - Thank you for keeping our park areas tobacco free”, proposed within 50 ft. of guarded beaches, restrooms, boardwalks, picnic areas and the Cape Henlopen Fishing Pier. This would not include surf-fishing beaches or general park areas. John Williams suggested that the possession of tobacco should not be restricted, just the use. 'Tobacco free' suggests no possession or use. John suggested that signs should say no tobacco use.  In addition to the proposed voluntary tobacco free areas, there would still be some restricted areas. Deborah Brown commented there are 11 cities or towns doing additional work with smoke-free policies and many of them are looking at parks in their local towns and communities and making them completely smoke free.  Bethany Beach is the first town to ban smoking on the beach.   Rehoboth is discussing the issue but wants to try it first on playgrounds and parks.  There has been little opposition in the communities – some opposition from people who smoke or council members who feel we shouldn’t be dictating people’s personal behaviors.  
Matt Chesser suggested considering adding the Cape pier to restricted areas because of its age and the fact that it has burned before.  Scott Carrow suggested that signage state it’s voluntary and instead of “Notice” use the word “Please.” This is a proposal and we’re looking for feedback.  Paul commented we hope to 
implement this summer.  Chazz said the general message to every park visitor is 
encouraging them to participate in making the entire park tobacco free and support of the American Lung Association’s objective of a more healthy environment.
III.  
Official Business/Council Activities


A.  Approval of Meeting Minutes

Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the February 3, 2011 minutes.  Ron 
Breeding moved to approve and motion was unanimously carried.


B.  Chairman’s Report


Ron Mears thanked Council members who attended the JFC and those who 
  
attended the Friends meeting at Killens Pond.


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – Bill Craven reported.

· Fort Delaware is open for the season.  The Sutler shop is in operation.

2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – John Williams reported.
John mentioned a study is being done regarding the status of the island at Fort Delaware as a Nature Preserve. John also stated that the Advisory Council is working on a management plan for Pea Patch Island which is three quarters complete.  Council hopes to have Cape Henlopen’s management plan finalized and approved by the end of the year.  Flint Woods’ and Fork Branch Nature Preserves’ plans are basically complete but waiting for enforcement comments, which may have already come in.  The idea is to have a 5-year plan and then go back and revisit the plan.

The Council may take a field trip to some of the nature preserves (possibly 
Cypress Swamp.)  

John stated that the updated regulations have been basically approved with some final grammatical changes.
3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.
· Ron received information from Rob Line that we have Bald Eagle’s nesting in four state parks:  Cape Henlopen, Angola Neck Nature Preserve, Trap Pond and Fort Delaware - Pea Patch Island.  
· Deer Management Plans – There were 28 deer harvested by bow and arrow at the Oversee Property, Yorklyn.  At White Clay Creek, 147 deer were harvested which is about average.  Special hunts are still going on at Pea Patch Island.

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Jim Hall reported. 

        

Jim handed out information on potential residential & institutional 




curatorships.  At Fort DuPont there is interest in the Glass House, NCO 



duplex 92 A/B and Bonner House.  There are two parties interested in the 



Brooks House in Bellevue State Park; one is a commercial interest for 



possibly a coffee shop or bakery and the other is residential.  Chazz stated 



this will continue to be discussed with staff and asked for Council’s 



guidance if there are suggestions or comments.  Jim mentioned the open 



house at Bucks Tavern and that 25 people came to see the property and 



learn more about the curatorship program.  Ron Mears asked about the 



house next to Bucks Tavern and Jim responded the potential curator 



wasn’t able to produce the financial commitment.  Eligibility for the 



program is a minimum financial commitment of $150,000 (labor, 




materials, contracting, etc.).  


Special Presentation


Director Salkin presented White Clay Creek State Park Superintendent 



Nick McFadden with the Division’s third Clyde L. Shipman Award.  Nick 



has been with the Division for 37 years and received the award for 




Excellence in Park Management.  White Clay Creek State Park staff, as 



well as other Division staff, Parks Council and members of Nick’s family 



were present for the award recognition.
IV.  Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund
Bob Ehemann updated the Council on recently completed and ongoing Municipal and County park projects.  
V.  Public Comment – none
VI.  Staff Reports

A.  Policy/Legislation
  
Chazz stated the Division is pursuing two pieces of legislation: 1) a bill that will provide for the Governor’s appointment of another member to the Parks Council who is active in a Friends organization.  2) General Assembly endorsement of the work that’s being done by the Children in Nature Task Force.  


Chazz handed out a possible piece of legislation in the form of a resolution proposed by a coalition of White Clay Creek organizations.  This resolution creates a Citizens Advisory Council for White Clay Creek State Park.  Discussion took place regarding the proposed legislation. Chazz stated that this is not endorsed by the Division or Department.  Ron Breeding made a motion that Council not endorse the proposal, Greg Johnson seconded, the motion was unanimous.
B.  Section Updates

   1.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott


        Greg handed out and discussed the section report.

 
· Greg provided and reviewed the Division’s organizational chart and gave a personnel update.  Tess Belcher, Volunteer Services Coordinator is leaving the Division for a position with Fish and Wildlife and Glen Stubbolo may be interested in returning.  Killens Pond Aquatic Facility Manager – the offer is pending and should be filled in the next few days.  Clyde asked if this was an in-house offer and Greg said it was. 
· Clyde asked about the program guides and Greg said they would be coming out before Memorial Day and also be included in the News Journal.  Greg explained that this year the Division produced a combined park program guide and also created individual guides for parks that requested them.
· The Munch Better healthy choice initiative was discussed.  Killens Pond has a new menu and new food service manager, Steve Shane.  Greg Johnson commented that it’s important for state parks to take the leadership on this healthy initiative and he’s very glad to see it.  Ron Mears agreed and commented on healthy eating menus.  Clyde commented he would like to see this at Fort Delaware and stated they are having difficulty in getting a concessionaire at the snack bar at the Fort.  

· The Division is in the process of possibly extending the central reservation contract with Active Outdoors for two years.  Other options include:  1) looking at another company to handle the contract since there have been some difficulties or 2) handling it internally.  The problem is Active is the only company that now does this.  Discussion took place regarding how much Active gets paid.  Greg said they receive $5 per night per camping reservation which is about $350,000 a year.  Clyde noted that a lot of reservations are now done on the internet so they don’t have to do as much, whereas previously it was mostly done over the phone.  Ron Mears commented we could probably do this in-house for the amount we are paying Active or Chazz suggested getting Active to work with us and reduce their rates.  Greg mentioned that current proposal would reduce the amount to $4 but it hasn’t been signed yet.  Matt mentioned it doesn’t take any longer to make a one day reservation that it takes to make reservations for a week.  Also, we’re having issues when we book events at Fort Delaware and they get a per head charge.  When clients walk in to the park office to make reservations, staff using the reservation system to make the accommodations so Active still gets paid.  Ron asked if Active does promoting for the Division and Chazz said they do not.  Clyde asked if we are considering using Active to make pavilion reservations and Greg said we are.
· Forewinds Hospitality requested to convert four existing tennis courts into 96 additional parking spaces to meet the demand for their golf and banquet operations.  The local tennis community raised objection to the proposal.  The tennis community represents less than one percent of the total revenue generated at Deerfield.  A meeting with members of the tennis community, legislators and Deerfield management was held on April 4th to discuss the issue.  The tennis community feels there are not adequate tennis facilities within the local community.  Those facilities that do exist are in disrepair.  The Division is proposing the tennis community identify those courts which need repair, and the Division will provide grant money to help fix the courts.  The Division and Forewinds have looked at other areas for additional parking and don’t feel there is another alternate location; however, these areas will be revisited.  Matt mentioned that with the terrain at Deerfield it would be very expensive to add a new additional parking lot and less expensive to use the existing tennis courts.  Matt and Chazz commented that the Division may seek the Council’s for support on this issue once all the alternatives have been determined.
· Rick Gundelsweiler, Conservation Technician IV at Wilmington was placed on permanent disability effective April 26, 2011. 
· Patrick Thompson was rehired as a Conservation Technician at Wilmington effective February 6, 2011.  Patrick had worked as a Conservation Technician previously at Bellevue.
· The Division is actively recruiting and interviewing for the summer 2011 AmeriCorps Program (40 slots: 35 education, 5 operations).  Regular recruiting updates are being made on the AmeriCorps Facebook page.
· The Division continues to monitor changes to National Service (AmeriCorps) FY 2012 funding.  On the national level, AmeriCorps programs remain funded at 94% of FY 2011.  Delaware programs operate at minimum funding levels, leaving our programs in a better position to receive funding as compared to larger states.  
· In October, the Division will apply for competitive funding for the AmeriCorps program for FY2012.  If competitive funds are awarded, the Division will once again have full-time and summer AmeriCorps members in place for the 2012 – 2013 program year.  

· AmeriCorps National Civilian Conservations Corps (NCCC) spent six weeks of service in our parks.  These teams completed projects at White Clay Creek, Auburn Heights, Wilmington, Alapocas Run, Fort Delaware/DuPont, Lums Pond, Killens Pond, Delaware Seashore and Cape Henlopen.   

· The Volunteer Program hired four seasonal regional Volunteer Coordinators who started work on April 4th. 

· Killens Pond will host a student who is majoring in Parks and Recreation and completing an internship from Frostburg State University.  This intern will spend the summer working in the various areas of the park including concessions, enforcement, administration, education, maintenance and supervision.  He will begin with seasonal orientation on May 18th and will continue working until he completes 450 hours.  
· On March 30th, the First State Heritage Park hosted Governor Jack Markell, DNREC Secretary Collin O’Mara and Secretary of State Jeff Bullock for a tour and “sneak peek” of the historic John Bell House on The Green.  The building is the oldest wooden structure in Dover and will serve as the interpretive center for the Heritage Park.  In addition, a grand opening celebration for the public was held on Saturday, April 2nd.  Activities throughout the day included Walking Tours of the Green, a woodworking tools and techniques demonstration, planting of the John Bell House herb garden, interpretation of the building’s occupants and refreshments.

· The Division currently has four sponsors for the Summer Concert Series with three more in negotiations.  

· The Delaware Economic Development Office’s Group Tour Coalition is working with the Division to create some new and fun events to draw out-of-state visitors to our parks.  
· The First Annual Women’s Expo was held at the Sheraton Hotel in Dover on March 12th.  This event was well attended by more than 350 women from the tri-state area.  The Division had a marketing booth and held a raffle for a two-night stay at the Indian River Marina Cottages.  
· The Division expects a shipment of 90,000 of the 2011 – 2012 Welcome Kits to arrive by Memorial Day weekend. 
· The Division developed a special Valentine’s campaign to promote the cottages at Indian River Marina as a destination for those who either forgot to book a special date or wanted to beat the crowd.  The promotion included dinner coupons, Tanger Outlet gift cards, Tanger Outlet coupons, candles and chocolates.  The promotion yielded 12 new customers. 
· A photo contest will be promoted on Facebook and Twitter from the end of May through July with a goal of obtaining family camping photos that can be used for the web and other promotions. Prizes will be awarded weekly with a grand prize at the end of the contest. 
· iPhone App – Parks by Nature (PBN), developer of the application, met with our staff this week to talk about promotion of the new application which is now available to the public.  There will be two versions available.  The “Lite Version” will be free and a “Pro Package Upgraded Version” will be available for $2.99 on iTunes or to the Droid market as “Pocket Ranger.”  As part of the agreement, the Division provided all information that will be included on the application, with PBN paying for l developmental costs and marketing material.
· The Division currently has 3,105 Facebook friends and 1,400 Twitter followers. 

· The Marketing Department has just hired a new seasonal employee who will begin filming various parks, events and activities to post on YouTube and Facebook.

· The Baynard Stadium snack food concession was awarded to Jay Kay Snacks. Jay Kay has been the vendor for more than 36 years.   The Division will receive 16% of gross receipts with a minimum of $7,000.  SPECIAL NOTE – The concession was recently renovated by park staff and updated to current public health standards.  

· A contract for the operation of the Bellevue Tennis Center was awarded to Bellevue Tennis Service, Inc.  Owners Fran and Irene Grugan reside near Bellevue State Park and have extensive experience in the maintenance of tennis courts, tennis instruction, and league play.  The couple met all financial requirements and the Division will receive $16,000 annually from the operation.   

· The Indian River Marina Café and Convenience Store contract was awarded to Heathland Hospitality.  The company is located in Plymouth Meeting, PA, and has extensive experience operating food service businesses in multiple venues in locations such as hospitals and country clubs. The Division will receive a minimum of $8,000 and 5.5% from gross receipts. 

· The Killens Pond Water Park concession stand has a new menu promoting fresh-made food choices. The menu will include the calories for each item and the cost.  Items will be color-coded to help customers decide whether to choose foods that can be eaten almost anytime (GO), foods that should be eaten just sometimes (SLOW) and foods that should be eaten only once in a while (WHOA).  The concession area also has a new look.  The Swim Shop was redesigned and painted, new furniture was purchased for the eating area and new signage was placed. The concession has hired students from the culinary program at Polytech High School and high school honors students from the area.  

· Mary Voshell presented the “Healthy Choices Intervention Program for Delaware State Parks” (the Munch Better initiative) to attendees at a national conference in Atlanta hosted by the Centers for Disease Control (CDC). Delaware State Parks was one of the only agencies outside of Public Health to present at the conference. The Division was recognized as a leader in the effort to switch food and beverage options to more nutritional products and creating policies and procedures to sustain the initiative.    


· New standards for all beverage and vending machines have been established. Products will meet the following minimum standards:  




40%  water 




35%  unsweetened drinks




25% sweetened drinks
All parks should be in compliance this year. Procedures and guidelines were developed for park staff to sustain the program after the completion of the CDC grant to initiate once the program expires.  

· Through a partnership with Trap Pond Partners and a local farmer, fresh produce will be sold at the Trap Pond Camp Store with the proceeds benefiting the friend’s organization.  

· The Division joined Fifer Orchard’s Community Supported Agriculture Program (a partnership between local farmers and consumers) this year to have produce available for sale in the Killens Pond campground store.  Seasonal selection of fresh produce will be available to campers for 20 weeks beginning in early May.

· The “Summer Sun” camping promotion is underway and is designed to promote weekday camping at inland campgrounds at a time when campgrounds are nearly empty.  Campers will receive four free passes for the Killens Pond Water Park, a boat rental and/or Fort Delaware Passes, depending on the campground.  A two-day minimum is required; additional passes are given for longer stays.  The promotion runs through the summer, beginning June 15 and ending August 15.  This campaign targets the family camping market. 
· Active Outdoors notified the Division of a security breach involving 476 credit card account numbers in the point-of-sale function of the reservation system used at Fort Delaware and Lums Pond State Parks.   In a teleconference held in December, Active explained that their Frostburg, Maryland processing location was victimized by “sophisticated international criminals who hacked into its computer servers and installed a malware program.”   The breach took place between March 21 and December 22, 2010.   Campground reservations and ticket sales were not exposed. 
Active engaged a forensic team to investigate the breach. Active’s Data Merchant Manager, Bank of America, advised the Division that further action was not necessary. The Division was further advised that the breach constituted a low risk and there was no evidence of fraudulent usage from the cards that were potentially compromised. Credit card networks and credit card processors were notified and are on alert. Active also advised that this case was being investigated as part of “global hacking” by the U.S. Secret Service.  To date, no states utilizing Active, including Delaware, have seen any illegal use of the card numbers that were potentially breached.  The Division is waiting for a response by the Attorney General’s office on any applicable Delaware law(s) that we should follow to ensure consumer safety. 

· eGov Sales – Pass and Permit sales:



January 1, 2010 – April 27, 2010: $95,700



January 1, 2011 – April 27, 2011: $117,110
2.  Operations and Programming – Ray Bivens
     Ray handed out and discussed the section report.
· Division staff built a pavilion at Lums Pond State Park.  The public has responded positively and the pavilion rentals are strong through the summer months.  

· Park Administrator Ken Farrall transferred to the Central Office and has taken over responsibility for fleet, housing, State Parks School and other duties.

· In February, Pat Cooper assumed responsibility for the new Coastal Region moving his office to Delaware Seashore State Park.  Field administration has been consolidated to three regions:  Coastal, Inland Ponds, and Northern.

· Katie Nelson was hired as a Ranger for Lums Pond State Park.  Katie is currently in the police academy and will graduate in November.  Katie has worked for two years as a seasonal Park Patrol Officer at Delaware Seashore State Park.

· Brandywine Zoo will be receiving a new tiger; Zhanna was born April 28, 2008.  Zhanna’s father was born in Eastern Russia and is considered one of the most genetically valuable tigers in North America.  Zhanna’s mother came from the Philadelphia Zoo from the St. Louis Zoo in 2003.  Their first litter yielded five cubs.

· On February 24th a group of about 25 fifth graders from Lake Forest Central Elementary School joined DNREC Secretary Collin O’Mara and elected officials to dedicate the new educational exhibits and displays at the Nature Center at Killens Pond State Park.  The reptile and amphibian themed exhibits highlight the diversity of species found in Delaware.  The event was part of DNREC’s Children in Nature initiative, designed to encourage young people and their families to get outside.

· Fire Response Plans have been written for all 25,000 acres in Delaware’s State Parks.  Prescribed fire plans are being developed to help retain some of the fire dependent (communities: meadows, pine and oak forests). Over 330 acres of park lands were successfully treated for invasive plant species, including almost all of Killens Pond State Park. Half of the goal of 4.2 miles of fire breaks have been constructed to protect neighboring residential property in case of wildfire on park property.

            3.  Planning, Preservation and Development – Matt Chesser.
     Matt handed out and discussed the Project Status Report.
· Auburn Heights - NVF – Asbestos work started the second week in April with an expected completion date of Memorial Day Weekend. Demolition of the office building will start soon thereafter. The Governor’s recommended FY12 Capital Budget recommends $2.3M for the next phase of demolition slated to start in the Fall of 2011. DNREC will be making it’s Bond Bill presentation on Thursday, May 5th. 




      DNREC hosted a public open house on April 14th to an overwhelming 



     
      positive response for the project and the visions put forth in the master 



     
      plan for the site, titled the Auburn Valley Master Plan. 

· Bellevue State Park - Miami Track – Stabilization of the remaining structure is complete. 

· Percheron Barn – The Division has engaged Century Engineering to evaluate the structure that is suffering from obvious structural issues. The initial inspection is complete and the firm should be presenting remedial measures to the Division soon. 

· Fox Point – Green Pavilion – A design contract has been awarded to develop plans for a pavilion-type structure to be constructed at Fox Point State Park. Design will highlight “green” technology such as recycled materials, green roof, solar/wind power sources, etc. Fundraising for construction monies should begin this winter.  

· Cape Henlopen State Park - Youth Camp III – Roofing repairs are complete as well as the new suspending ceiling, wall paneling, flooring, and lighting. 
· Fort Miles - The ARRA funded HVAC engineering design for Bunker #519 is approximately 70% complete. Staff have begun an effort to waterproof the roof of bunker 519. Verner Johnson has been hired to develop preliminary plans for the conversion of the bunker into a WWII museum. 

· Cape Utility Rehab – The Consultant has completed review of the sanitary sewer system including the majority of the currently active lines, manholes, and the onsite wastewater treatment plant and RIBS. Extensive sand and root infiltration were found and some failed pipes were discovered. The final report of observations, recommendations, and cost estimates has been received and forwarded to DWR Ground Water Discharges Section and Park staff.

· Camper Cabins - Architectural construction documents are complete and ready for bid. Construction is slated for Fall 2011.

· College of Marine Studies (Park Road) - The southern portion of project will be completed by a private developer who needs access through the property. The northern section of the project continues to be on hold until we receive approval of DelDOT to move ahead. 

· Delaware Seashore State Park - Southeast Day Area - Construction document development is continuing. Construction is anticipated to begin in the fall of 2011. Initial cost estimates are $750,000.

· Thompson Island – The Division held a public open house to present the project to the community on March 9th. The Division has summarized the comment forms received as a result of the open house and is in the process of reviewing them. 

· First State Heritage Park - John Bell House Renovations – The John Bell House is complete and was opened to the public on April 2nd.

· Fort Delaware State Park – New Generator - Over the fall, the Division installed a new microturbine generator for Fort Delaware. The generator was started on April 6th. The generator was purchased entirely with federal stimulus funds.

· Killens Pond State Park – Nature Center Exhibits - The exhibits for the Killens Pond Nature Center were completed and opened to the public on February 24th.
· White Clay Creek State Park – Proposed Trail Plan - The Division held 2 public open houses to review the proposed trail plan on February 22nd and 23rd. The plan was well received.
· Statewide - The Division awarded a contract to conduct the 2011 Outdoor Recreation Needs and Trends Telephone Survey.  This survey will serve as the foundation of the 2011-2016 Statewide Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan (SCORP).  
· Division staff met with staff from the Delaware National Guard to begin what will hopefully be a long term partnership. If approved by the Pentagon, the Guard will be able to work on critical construction projects in State Parks as a part of their regular training exercises. Currently, the Guard must travel to other facilities throughout the country to get training credits.
VII.  Old Business – none

VIII. New Business 

Ron Mears asked for a motion that Council support the staff effort to 
 
   implement the voluntary program of no tobacco use in the parks as 

   presented.  Ron Whittington made a motion to support, Clyde Shipman 
 
   seconded and the motion was unanimously passed.  It was agreed that this would be a step in the right direction.  John Williams commented that he would like to see it more extensive.  Greg Johnson noted that signage needs to be worded correctly especially from an enforcement aspect.
IX.
   Upcoming Events

The next Council meeting is scheduled for Thursday, August 4, 2011 at the Indian River Inlet in the new administration building.  Council was in favor of having the next meeting on a boat and touring the Inland Bays.  Chazz said he would look into the availability of a boat.

  

  X.  Meeting Adjournment

Ron Breeding made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The Chairman called for a vote on the motion and it carried unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 12:34 p.m.  
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